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Meeting Minutes
January 25th, 2017
Mosier Senior Center at 500 East Second Ave., Mosier, Oregon
	I
	The meeting was called to order by Mayor Burns at 6:30 pm.

	
	Council: Mayor Arlene Burns, Councilors Peny Wallace, Lacy Gries, Acasia Berry; and newly-elected Councilor Marc Berry, newly-appointed Councilor Ann Van Osdol
Excused:  Council President Emily Reed
Staff:  City Manager Kathy Fitzpatrick, Finance Director Angie Wilson
Community: Witt and Mrs. Anderson, Mike Rockwell, Steve Desmond, Judge Steve Seymour, Krystyna Wolniakowski (ED, Gorge Commission)

	II
	Oath of Office:  Administered by Mosier Judge Steve Seymour to: Mayor Arlene Burns, Councilors Acasia Berry, Marc Berry, Lacey Gries.

	III
	Agenda corrections or additions:  Move Agenda Item #8 (Council Resolution #2017-01 OTIB authorization) to position #4 to allow comments from Finance Director

	IV
	Business from the Audience:  Mike Rockwell spoke on behalf of the Mosier Bluffs’ development about 1.  the inequity of having to pay for sewer and water at the time the utility connections fees are paid if those utilities aren’t planned to be used by the property owner immediately.  And 2.  that the City Engineer’s review of site development plans is too demanding and that he is allowed to inspect development during the construction process at his own discretion, which, if the permit holder has reached their permit fee limit, is then billed through the cost recovery process.  Mayor Burns responded that the Council and Staff could address the issue at the March 15th City Council meeting.

	V
	Approval of 12/7/16 City Council Meeting Minutes:

Councilor Wallace made a motion to approve the meeting minutes of 12/7/2016.  Councilor Gries seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.  

	VI
	Mid-year Review of Financials:  Angie Wilson, Finance Director

Wilson told the Council that she has accepted a full time position with The City of The Dalles as their Finance Director.  The Council offered her their congratulations and also thanked her for her wonderful service to Mosier.  She said that the Audit is complete and that the City of Mosier is in very good shape financially.  She reviewed the first half of the fiscal year, and said that the main concern was that the City Engineer had reached his budgeted limits for work in the water and sewer accounts.  

	VII
	BUSINESS

	1.
	City Council Application Council Position #5:  Council Decision
Councilor Wallace made a motion to approve Ann Van Odsol’s application for Council Position #5.  Councilor M. Berry seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.

	2.
	Oath of Office:  Judge Seymour administered the oath of office to newly appointed Councilor Ann Van Osdol.

	3.  
	Gorge Commission Plan Review:  Krystyna Wolniakowski, E.D.
Wolniakowski outlined the Gorge Commission’s schedule for a Management Plan review and urged the Council to submit comments about elements of the plan that affect Mosier.  Mayor Burns mentioned the Historic Columbia River Highway and the Friends of the Columbia Gorge Towns to Trails project, both of which have greatly benefitted the City of Mosier.  She also emphasized the importance of the Vital Signs project, which could help protect natural resources like the Night Sky by creating a baseline measurement and examining impacts of proposed development.  Wolniakowski also mentioned the legal description project, which has attempted to clarify boundaries that were originally drafted with a sharpie pen on a flat map.

	4.
	Council Resolution #2017-01 authorizing the Oregon Trasportation Infrastructure Bank Loan Agreement for the Mosier Creek Brdige Project:  
Fitzpatrick reviewed the loan, which allows the City to replace 40 year old steel utility lines across the Mosier Creek Bridge and enables the City to insert the project into ODOT’s bridge preservation work.  The City Council had approved this project and the funding source in the Fall of 2016 on the advice of the Finance Director.  Water and Sewer funds would contribute to the project equally.  Wilson said that Council would have to approve a supplemental budget in order to accomplish the project during this fiscal year.  Councilor A. Berry made a motion to approve Resolution #2017-01 authorizing the OTIB Bank Loan Agreement. Councilor Van Osdol seconded.  Motion passed unanimously. 


	5.
	UPRR Double Track Project :  Injunction and Gorge Commission Review

The Staff report covered the recent UPRR filing of a complaint in Federal Court seeking an injunction to allow work to begin on the Mosier Double Track project, claiming that the Corps’ 404 permit is all that is needed for the project to begin and that the Surface Transportation Board has exclusive jurisdiction over transportation by rail carriers.  Council also discussed the option of filing an Amicus Brief that would be filed at the same time that the Friends of the Columbia Gorge brief is submitted if the original process is allowed to move forward by the Federal Court.  Council consensus was that an Amicus Brief would not have enough affect on the Gorge Commission and that Council should engage in relevant and permittable ways in Gorge Commission public meetings to demonstrate Mosier’s concern about the project.

	6.
	Staff Review of Double Track Construction Impacts to City:  Update
Staff have finished the review of construction impacts to the City of Mosier,  Based on federal preemption under 49 U.S.C. 10501(b)(2), Mosier lacks the regulatory authority to require local land use permits of UPRR for its second track project.  However, staff worked with the UPRR consultants to review and better understand the impacts of the project to City.  Both City Engineer and Attorney suggested that the City should limit excessive noise related to construction activity and also limit construction activity on weekends.  Council consensus remained the same as previous discussions about changing the City Code to include more restrictions; that those changes could be adopted at a later time when more is known about the progress of the project application in federal court and through the Gorge Commission.

	7.
	Water Operator Consultant Contract:  Update
The City has signed a contract with Dave Griffin, who holds the water certificate for the new water operator, Andy Wells.  The contract includes Griffin’s monthly fee for supervision, holding the certificate, and training of Andy Wells.  Any projects outside of that scope will need to receive approval from the City on a project-by-project basis.  Councilor A. Berry asked about a not-to-exceed amount specified in the contract.  Fitzpatrick said that there was a clause specifically addressing projects that would be charged to the city outside of the monthly fee and that scope and budget for those projects would be approved per project.  

	8.
	CIS Loss Prevention Policy:  Council Decision
Councilor Van Osdol made a motion to approve the CIS Loss Prevention Policy.  Councilor M. Berry seconded.  Motion approved unanimously.

	9.
	Business Oregon (Oregon Business Development Department) Grant for Asbestos Removal during the Mosier Creek Bridge Utility Crossing Project:

The utility lines crossing the Mosier Creek Bridge are covered with an old asbestos wrap.  As a part of the Mosier/ODOT project, the asbestos must be removed.  The City is seeking grant funds from Business Oregon to accomplish this work.  Councilor Wallace approved authorizing the application to Business Oregon for these grant funds.  Councilor M. Berry seconded.  Motion was approved unanimously.

	10.
	Gorge Hub Project:

Fitzpatrick had sent another draft of the Mosier Hub Map panel and solicited comments to edit the draft.  Mayor Burns pointed out that the waterfront park path was not paved.

	VIII
	Correspondence/Staff/Council reports

Councilor M. Berry said that he is very interested in engaging the Council in a Neighborhood Watch program.  Mayor Burns reported that she was selected to participate in Al Gore’s Climate Change workshop in Colorado in March.  Fitzpatrick reminded Council about the TSP kick off at 4:00 on February 15th and the following Community Open House for the Joint Use Facility afterward at the school gym.  Mayor Burns suggested that the regular City Council meeting could follow the Open House.  Fitzpatrick will reserve the library.  


Approved this 15th day of February, 2017:                                    Attest:

__________________________________________________________________________________________

Mayor Arlene Burns                                                       Kathy Fitzpatrick, City Manager
Page 1 of 2

